

PRIMER Published September 17, 2020 · 19 minute read

2020 Thematic Brief: Preventing and Countering Terrorism





The National Security Program

Takeaways

The Trump Administration's stated strategies to prevent and counter terrorism have largely continued the approach of the Obama Administration.

However, this approach is at odds with the president's own rhetoric and actions, which make us less safe in the long term. President Trump has verbally attacked and abandoned key allies and partners in the fight against terrorism, including the Kurds in Syria, while embracing counterproductive policies that will make it easier for terrorists to rebuild.

At the same time, President Trump has largely ignored the far-right extremism that has spiked under his presidency. Even worse, he has retweeted statements that come from

people associated with hate groups. Right-wing extremists, and in particular white supremacists, have caused more deaths than international terrorists in recent years. ¹ They feel they have an ally in President Trump because he has largely refused to condemn them. During the recent protests for racial justice, he completely ignored the threat of right-wing extremists accused of killing Americans and plotting attacks against the military, while at the same time he was inflating other extremist threats. ² ³ And he blamed both sides in Charlottesville. To be clear, one side was neo-Nazis and other white supremacists.

The United States needs a smart and tough approach to terrorism and extremism that includes:

- Prioritizing the threat of domestic extremism and dedicating resources to prevent
 and counter it, including by providing support to organizations working on these
 issues, cutting off financial flows, evaluating whether further designations of foreign
 right-wing organizations are warranted, and addressing extremism in the US
 military; 4
- Preventing the spread of all forms of violent extremism by addressing the root causes globally and reducing the effectiveness of recruitment efforts;
- Protecting the American homeland by preventing terrorist attacks and disrupting terrorist networks in the United States; and
- Eliminating terrorist safe havens abroad and building up the capacity of partner nations to fight terrorism on their own turf.

The Trump Administration strategy to prevent and counter terrorism largely continues the approach of the Obama Administration, but has rejected some critical Obama-era policies that made us safer.

Preventing and countering foreign and domestic terrorism remains a key national security priority for the United States. According to recent polls, terrorism is still seen as a top national security threat. ⁵ And the COVID-19 pandemic may only exacerbate the problem, as terrorists seek to fill gaps in government services, advance alternative narratives, and raise and move funds while counterterrorism resources and attention are diverted to COVID-19 response

efforts. ⁶ The FBI's recent finding of ties between a Saudi gunman who killed three service members in a shooting at a Florida naval base last year and an Al Qaeda affiliate group highlights that the threat of terrorism in the United States remains. ⁷

In October 2018, President Trump issued the *National Strategy for Counterterrorism of the United States of America*, ⁸ a document that largely continues many of the policies of the Obama Administration to prevent and counter the terrorist threat. Unfortunately, President Trump's own actions and rhetoric are often at odds with this approach. He has attacked and vilified key partners and allies in the fight against terrorism while pursuing ineffective and draconian policies, like travel bans, that reflect a fundamental misunderstanding of the threat. ⁹ ¹⁰

Outside of the scope of the Administration's counterterrorism strategy, President Trump has rejected a number of key policies instituted by the Obama Administration aimed at countering terrorism and addressing the drivers of violent extremism that lead to terrorism, both at home and abroad. For example, the Obama Administration set stricter rules for the use of drone strikes. ¹¹ President Obama emphasized intelligence collection and targeting, which allowed him to reduce terrorist threats while trying to minimize civilian deaths and damage that could be exploited by terrorists for recruitment. ¹² And the Obama Administration rejected the use of torture as both ineffective and immoral. ¹³ President Trump largely reversed all of this. ¹⁴

President Trump's actions and rhetoric on terrorism make us less safe in the long term.

President Trump sees no distinction between terrorists and the communities that live on the frontlines in the fight against terrorism. Ultimately, this undermines partnerships with communities that could prevent terrorism.

President Trump's divisive language alienates and attacks the very partners needed to effectively counter terrorism in America's communities. For example, his repeated denigration of Muslims ¹⁵ makes it less likely that community and religious leaders will be eager to partner with the government to prevent certain forms of violent extremism. Hate crimes targeting Muslims surged during President Trump's campaign and early presidency. ¹⁶

The president's erratic and uncoordinated foreign policy decisions have also undermined America's counterterrorism efforts. In particular, his October 2019 decision to abandon America's Kurdish partners in Syria risks enabling a resurgence of the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS). The Syrian Kurds were one of the most effective fighting forces against the terrorist group. ¹⁷ The Kurds provided critical information to the 2019 US military operation that killed ISIS leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi. ¹⁸ President Trump's decision to withdraw US troops from northern Syria and abandon the Kurds led to the escape of an estimated 200 ISIS

detainees and, according to a Defense Intelligence Agency analysis, allowed ISIS to "reconstitute capabilities and resources within Syria and strengthen its ability to plan attacks abroad." ¹⁹ Despite President Trump's claim that ISIS is "defeated," the US Special Envoy for the Global Coalition to Defeat ISIS estimated that some 14,000 to 18,000 ISIS fighters remain in Iraq and Syria. ²⁰ President Trump has also attacked America's key global allies, in Europe and elsewhere, whose cooperation and intelligence sharing are crucial to US counterterrorism efforts. ²¹ The US government needs the trust and cooperation of the same foreign partners Trump has spent his presidency attacking and abandoning.

President Trump refuses to take seriously the threat of domestic extremism that has been fueled by his presidency.

Nowhere is the mismatch between President Trump's rhetoric and actions and the strategies of his Administration more apparent than in how he has handled the dramatic uptick in domestic extremism under his presidency. Domestic extremism is at an all-time high, fueled by President Trump's rhetoric and refusal to condemn racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists, particularly those on the far-right. The president's failure to prioritize *all* forms of violent extremism has threatened American lives and empowered these individuals and groups to launch more violent attacks. During the recent protests against systemic racism and for criminal justice reform, the president ignored the threat of far-right wing extremism —despite a number of perpetrated or planned attacks by these individuals—while inflating other extremist threats without evidence.

Domestic extremism, particularly far-right extremism such as white supremacy, has flourished under President Trump's candidacy and presidency. The FBI has found that racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists, particularly white supremacists, have caused more deaths than international terrorists have in recent years. FBI Director Christopher Wray testified before Congress that racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists "were the primary source of ideologically-motivated lethal incidents and violence in 2018 and 2019, and have been considered the most lethal of all domestic extremism movements since 2001." ²² Similarly, the Anti-Defamation League (ADL) found that 2019 was the sixth deadliest year on record for domestic extremist-related killings since 1970 with 42 "extremist-related murders." ²³ By their count, 2018 was even deadlier. ADL found that the overwhelming majority of these attacks in 2019 (90%) were linked to right-wing extremists such as white supremacists. In particular, polling of US active duty troops has found growing extremism in their ranks, with several recent high-profile violent incidents linked to current or former service members. ²⁴





"The top threat we face from domestic violent extremists stems from those we now identify as racially/ethnically motivated violent extremists (RMVEs). RMVEs were the primary source of ideologically-motivated lethal incidents and violence in 2018 and 2019, and have been considered the most lethal of all domestic extremism movements since 2001."

-FBI Director Christopher Wray

With domestic extremism surging, the US government should prioritize efforts to counter this deadly threat. But when right-wing extremists commit acts of violence—such as during the "Unite the Right" rally in Charlottesville, Virginia in August 2017—President Trump remains silent or even places some blame on the victims. ²⁵ This has only served to empower the extremists.

While the Department of Homeland Security and federal law enforcement agencies have produced strategies and reports highlighting how seriously the executive branch takes this threat, the president's own rhetoric and actions do not demonstrate the same. ²⁶ When members of a largely far-right extremist movement were charged by federal authorities with a series of violent crimes during the recent marches for racial justice, including the killing of law enforcement and plotting to bomb federal facilities and attack marchers, the president was largely silent. ²⁷ Meanwhile, the Trump Administration has focused overwhelmingly on the loose collection of groups and individuals in the anti-fascist (antifa) movement, despite the fact that they are not suspected of the same level of violence as far-right extremists. ²⁸ And the president has threatened to formally designate "antifa" as a terrorist group even though it's thought to be a decentralized movement, doing so would infringe on free speech protections, and the executive branch's authority to label groups as terrorist organizations only applies to "foreign" organizations so this action would surely face legal challenges. ²⁹ In all of these actions, President Trump and his Administration have shown that they are more focused on partisan politics than in preventing and countering the real threats faced by America from domestic extremism. 30

A smart and tough approach to terrorism and extremism should include: 1. prioritizing the threat of domestic extremism; 2. addressing root causes globally and disrupting recruitment;

3. protecting the homeland from attacks, and 4. building up partner capacity.

The United States needs a smart and tough strategy to combat terrorism and extremism. Such a strategy must address these four things:

1. Prioritizing the threat of domestic extremism and dedicating the resources to prevent and counter it.

The United States faces a growing threat of domestic extremism that has continued to soar at unprecedented rates under the candidacy and now presidency of Donald Trump. The largest threat the United States faces is from racially and ethnically motivated extremists, particularly white supremacists and other far-right extremists. Yet this threat has not received the resources and political leadership it deserves. There are a number of steps Congress could take to address this.

First, Congress must send clear signals that it takes the threat of domestic extremism seriously as a top national security priority and that it rejects all attempts by the Trump Administration to minimize the severity of the threat emanating from right-wing extremists. Members can make this clear in their oversight actions, such as hearings, and in public statements. Members should highlight the extent of the threat of domestic extremism, particularly on the far-right, and push back against any effort by the President and his Administration to inflate the threat of other forms of extremism for partisan motivations.

Second, Congress can take a number of legislative steps to ensure the federal government is prioritizing this threat and putting appropriate resources and leadership behind combatting it. This could include providing increased resources to nonprofit organizations working to both prevent and counter the domestic extremist threat and considering legislation such as the "Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act of 2019" (S. 894) to authorize offices in key federal agencies to focus on this threat and provide regular reporting to Congress on it. ³¹ This could also include evaluating whether the US government has the needed tools to label white supremacist and other far-right extremist groups as foreign terrorist organizations when they meet the qualifications as such and pose a threat to the United States. ³² In addition, Congress should evaluate proposals to strengthen anti-money laundering and counterterrorism financing mechanisms to ensure any violations of financial laws by these extremists can be prosecuted. ³³ Further, embracing common sense gun safety reforms will help ensure guns do not get into the hands of domestic extremists. ³⁴

Third, Congress must push the Pentagon to do more to root out white supremacy and other forms of extremism in its ranks. There have been a number of recent high-profile incidents involving far-right extremists where the accused are service members or veterans. ³⁵ The FBI

has previously found that white supremacists have targeted members of the military for recruitment. ³⁶ A survey conducted by the publication *Military Times* found more than onethird of active duty service members and more than half of minority service members say they have witnessed examples of white nationalism or ideological-driven racism in the military. ³⁷ The FY2020 National Defense Authorization Act (P.L. 116-92) included a provision requiring the Pentagon to include in appropriate surveys whether any service members had witnessed extremist activity in the workplace and had reported it. ³⁸ It also required the Secretary of Defense to study the feasibility of screening individuals who seek to join the military for extremist and gang-related activity. ³⁹ This is a good first step, but Congress can go even further. This could include establishing an interagency taskforce to recommend steps to combat white supremacist and other extremist infiltration. ⁴⁰ It could also require the military to put in place stricter screening measures for new recruits to try to root out extremism before it enters the armed forces, as well as regular reporting to Congress on the extent of the threat of white supremacy and other forms of extremism in the military. And Congress should evaluate the extent that penalties are being imposed on individuals found to have violated laws and rules against extremism in the military. ⁴¹

2. Preventing the spread of all forms of violent extremism globally and reducing the effectiveness of terrorist recruitment.

Terrorism cannot be effectively fought by military means alone. In the long term, an effective counterterrorism strategy means addressing the drivers of this violence to begin with and reducing the vulnerability of people to terrorist recruitment. The United States must strengthen its support for, and enhance its own efforts aimed at, addressing the root causes of terrorism, including through strengthening the rule of law and good governance. Otherwise, terrorist groups will be able to rebuild. Support for civil society groups, particularly women-led groups, that can reach the communities most at risk for violent extremism is also critical. President Trump's actions to deprioritize and reduce funding for US diplomatic and development entities that work to reduce terrorism will hurt, not help, in our fight against terrorism. ⁴²

A key component of this approach must also be to combat violent extremist propaganda and narratives online. Because ISIS, white supremacists, and other violent extremist groups use the Internet and social media to recruit, the US government must continue to support efforts aimed at countering narratives and taking terrorist and extremist accounts offline. Additionally, while social media companies have made progress in suspending accounts linked to these groups, there should be greater cooperation between the private sector and government in this regard, while safeguarding human rights and protecting free speech and other civil liberties. ⁴³ ⁴⁴

3. Protecting the American homeland by preventing terrorist attacks and disrupting terrorist networks in the United States.

The US government must protect the American homeland from terrorism by disrupting potential terrorist attacks and terrorist networks in the United States. National security and law enforcement must be fully prepared, trained, coordinated, and funded to protect Americans against terrorist threats, while ensuring resources to deal with current day threats that cannot be addressed through military or law enforcement means (such as the threat of global pandemics and climate change).

Since 9/11, the United States has not only dismantled terrorist safe havens abroad but also disrupted terrorist networks at home. Through efforts to engage communities, limit terrorist use of social media, and undertake advanced electronic surveillance, for example, we have been fairly successful at preventing large networks of terrorists from forming inside the United States.

Still, "lone wolf" terrorism remains a threat. Lone wolf terrorists are not under the operational control of a terrorist group, but receive inspiration from violent extremist groups. These attacks are difficult to prevent because attackers may not be on the radar of law enforcement and may not leave an electronic trail.

Experts have noted some things the United States can do to make lone wolf attacks less likely. To stop these attackers, trust and collaboration between key communities and law enforcement are essential; these relationships enable communities to alert law enforcement to possible threats. Donald Trump's abhorrent actions to vilify Muslims and Islam while ignoring the threat of domestic extremism, particularly on the far right, will make us less safe in the long run. ⁴⁵

To protect the United States from terrorists, the government should strengthen its focus on disrupting terrorist networks and preventing attacks, repair the trust that has been broken by President Trump with key partners in the United States, and reinforce efforts to catch lone wolf terrorists and prioritize the threat of domestic extremism.

4. Eliminating terrorist safe havens and helping partner nations and groups fight terrorism abroad.

Since 9/11, a top priority of the US counterterrorism approach has been eliminating terrorist safe havens around the world and working to support partner nations in fighting terrorism on their own turf. After the disastrous invasion of Iraq in 2003 by the Bush Administration, followed by years of pursuing ineffective counterterrorism approaches, the United States expanded its support to countries impacted by terrorism. After his election, President Obama further expanded the tools in the US counterterrorism toolbox, working to disrupt and

dismantle terrorist networks through a wide variety of means. His Administration also captured or killed a number of terrorist leaders, including Osama Bin Laden, the leader of Al Qaeda.

Despite President Trump's claim that ISIS has been "defeated," the threat still remains and the COVID-19 pandemic may provide opportunities for ISIS and other terrorist groups. ⁴⁶ While ISIS has lost the overwhelming majority of its territory, the threat has not been completely eliminated; thousands of its fighters are still believed to be alive. And the President's abandonment of the Syrian Kurds has hindered the fight against ISIS. The announcement by the FBI of a link between the gunman in the 2019 shooting at a Florida military base and Al Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP) demonstrates that the threat from groups like Al Qaeda also remains. ⁴⁷

The United States must continue its efforts to eliminate safe havens and support partner countries and groups in preventing terrorists from regrouping, rebuilding, and rebranding. This must also include working with the Syrian Kurds and pushing America's European allies and other governments to develop a long-term solution to the thousands of ISIS prisoners in Iraq and Syria, as well as their family members—largely women and children—being held in detention facilities. Many of these governments have refused to repatriate their own citizens, creating a situation that is unsustainable in the long term. ⁴⁸

Additionally, the United States should help our partners around the globe prevent and counter terrorism so they can effectively provide for their own security. President Obama set these efforts on the right path by emphasizing cooperation with other countries to share the costs and risks of counterterrorism and make these efforts more sustainable. These partner nations are often on the frontlines in these efforts. However, while President Trump's counterterrorism strategy states that international cooperation is a key priority for his Administration, this does not match his real actions, which have aimed to pull the United States back from the world stage, not increase global engagement. ⁴⁹

The United States dramatically increased its funding to partner nations to support security cooperation after 9/11. The US government must now assess how effective this funding has been and prioritize making it more efficient. ⁵⁰ Additionally, while President Trump has emphasized the need for allies to spend more on defense, the United States spends a tremendous amount of money building up partner nations' military capacity at the expense of security sector reforms that will make law enforcement more effective. ⁵¹ This is critical not only for the fight against terrorism and violent extremism but to combat other security threats, such as cybercrime.

The United States cannot tackle the threat of terrorism without also focusing on stabilization activities, development, and efforts to build up civilian institutions and civil society in these

countries. Continuing the fight against ISIS and other terrorist groups is the right thing to do, but without a plan to stabilize the regions in which they operate, terrorists could yet again emerge from the chaos. ⁵² Stabilizing these regions must be done with the help of allies and partners on the ground. President Trump should pursue closer ties with these allies and partners, including the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), not alienate and insult them as he has continued to regular do. ⁵³

Preventing and countering terrorism and domestic extremism remains a critical priority to protect American national security and save people's lives. But it is critical for Congress to keep in mind that the threat of terrorism pales in comparison to the threat posed by global pandemics, as the COVID-19 crisis makes clear. Since 9/11, the US government has spent trillions of dollars in the fight against terrorism and in the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, largely through defense spending. ⁵⁴ But our military cannot fix COVID-19 and the connected economic crisis. Our military and intelligence agencies are not on the frontlines of this crisis—our doctors and nurses are. Unfortunately, America has dramatically underinvested in critical global health and infectious disease programs for years. ⁵⁵ As Congress evaluates where it is dedicating resources, it needs to rebalance US security spending to ensure we are able to remain vigilant against terrorism while better protecting the American public from the things that cause the most damage, especially pandemics and other natural disasters.

Conclusion

President Trump's counterterrorism strategy largely continues the approach of the Obama Administration, but the Trump Administration's actual actions and rhetoric are completely disconnected from the objectives of its strategy. Nowhere is this more apparent than in the way the Trump Administration has largely ignored the threat of racially and ethnically motivated domestic extremism. Congress must use its oversight capacity and power of the purse to advance a smart and tough strategy to prevent and counter terrorism and extremism. This strategy should prioritize the threat of domestic extremism; strengthen support for efforts aimed at preventing the spread of all forms of extremism globally, including targeting online extremist content while safeguarding human rights and civil liberties; protect the American homeland by preventing potential terrorist attacks; and build up the capacity of partner nations to fight terrorism on their own turf. In all of these efforts, Congress must ensure it is not overspending on preventing and countering terrorism while underspending on the threats most impacting Americans today, particularly pandemics.

ENDNOTES

- **1.** US Department of Justice. "Statement of Christopher Wray, Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Before the Committee on the Judiciary, United States House of Representatives." 5 Feb. 2020, https://docs.house.gov/meetings/JU/JU00/20200205/110434/HHRG-116-JU00-Wstate-WrayC-20200205-U1.pdf. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- 2. "Suspect in officers' killings tied to Boogaloo group: prosecutors allege." Los Angeles Times, 16
 June 2020, www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-06-16/suspects-charged-killing-santa-cruz-cop-and-oakland-federal-officer. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020. Owen, Tess. "The U.S. Military Has a Boogaloo Problem." VICE, 24 June 2020, www.vice.com/en_us/article/xg8g87/the-us-military-has-a-boogaloo-problem. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **3.** Anti-Defamation League. "Who are Antifa?" www.adl.org/resources/backgrounders/who-are-antifa. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **4.** Myers, Meghann. "Far-right groups like the 'Boogaloo' and 'O9A'continue to attract troops and veterans." *Military Times*, 23 June 2020, <u>www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2020/06/23/far-right-groups-like-the-boogaloo-and-o9a-continue-to-attract-troops-and-veterans/</u>. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **5.** Poushter, Jacob and Moira Fagan. "Americans See Spread of Disease as Top International Threat, Along With Terrorism, Nuclear Weapons, Cyberattacks." Pew Research Center, 13 Apr. 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2020/04/13/americans-see-spread-of-disease-as-top-international-threat-along-with-terrorism-nuclear-weapons-cyberattacks/. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **6.** United Nations Security Council. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on terrorism, counterterrorism and countering violent extremism. June 2020, www.un.org/sc/ctc/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/CTED-Paper%E2%80%93-The-impact-of-the-COVID-19-pandemic-on-counter-terrorism-and-countering-violent-extremism.pdf. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020. Financial Action Task Force. COVID-19-related Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing: Risks and Policy Responses. May 2020, www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/COVID-19-AML-CFT.pdf. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **7.** Benner, Katie and Adam Goldman. "F.B.I. Finds Links Between Pensacola Gunman and Al Qaeda." *The New York Times*, 18 May 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/05/18/us/politics/justice-department-al-qaeda-florida-naval-base-shooting.html. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020.
- **8.** White House. *National Strategy for Counterterrorism of the United States of America*. Oct. 2018, www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/NSCT.pdf. Accessed 5 Dec. 2018.
- **9.** Johnson, Jenna and Abigail Hauslohner. "'I think Islam hates us': a timeline of Trump's comments about Islam and Muslims." *The Washington Post*, 20 May 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/05/20/i-think-islam-hates-us-a-timeline-of-trumps-comments-about-islam-and-muslims/. Accessed 13 June 2018.

- **10.** Geltzer, Joshua A. and Stephen Tankel. "Whatever happened to Trump's counterterrorism strategy?" *The Atlantic*, 1 March 2018, www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/03/trump-terrorism-iraq-syria-al-qaeda-isis/554,333/. Accessed 13 June 2018.
- 11. Zenko, Micah. "Obama's embrace of drone strikes will be a lasting legacy." *The New York Times*, 12 Jan 2016, <a href="www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2016/01/12/reflecting-on-obamas-presidency/obamas-embrace-of-drone-strikes-will-be-a-lasting-legacy." Accessed 16 July 2018. Also see: Jackson, David. "Obama outlines counterterrorism policy." *USA Today*, 23 May 2013, www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/05/23/obama-counter-terrorism-speech-drones-guantanamo-bay/2354001/. Accessed 19 June 2018.
- **12.** White House. *National Strategy for Counterterrorism*. June 2011, <u>obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/counterterrorism_strategy.pdf</u>. Accessed 22 June 2018.
- **13.** Haberman, Clyde. "No, Mr. Trump, Torture Doesn't Work." *The New York Times*, 13 Dec. 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/12/13/opinion/trump-torture-guantanamo.html. Accessed 5 Dec. 2018.
- 14. See for example: Savage, Charlie and Eric Schmitt. "Trump Poised to Drop Some Limits on Drone Strikes and Commando Raids." *The New York Times*, 21 Sept. 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/09/21/us/politics/trump-drone-strikes-commando-raids-rules.html. Accessed 22 June 2018.
- **15.** Johnson, Jenna and Abigail Hauslohner. "I think Islam hates us': a timeline of Trump's comments about Islam and Muslims." *The Washington Post*, 20 May 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/05/20/i-think-islam-hates-us-a-timeline-of-trumps-comments-about-islam-and-muslims/. Accessed 13 June 2018.
- While the number of hate crimes with an "anti-Islamic" bias fell between 2017 and 2018, they remained at some of the highest levels since after 9/11 during his Administration. Pitter, Laura. "Hate Crimes Against Muslims in US Continue to Rise in 2016." Human Rights Watch, 11 May 2017, www.hrw.org/news/2017/05/11/hate-crimes-against-muslims-us-continue-rise-2016#. Accessed 29 Aug. 2020. Annual reports of hate crime statistics can be found here: United States, Federal Bureau of Investigations. "Hate Crime." ucr.fbi.gov/hate-crime. Accessed 26 June 2020.
- **17.** Hubbard, Ben et al. "Abandoned by U.S. in Syria, Kurds Find New Ally in American Foe." *The New York Times*, 13 Oct. 2019, www.nytimes.com/2019/10/13/world/middleeast/syria-turkey-invasion-isis.html. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **18.** Talmazan, Yuliya and Ken Dilanian. "Trump thanks Kurds for role in U.S. operation that killed ISIS leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi." *NBC News*, 27 Oct. 2019, www.nbcnews.com/news/world/kurds-claim-role-u-s-operation-believed-have-killed-isis-n1072526. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.

- **19.** US Department of Defense. *Operation Inherent Resolve* | *Lead Inspector General Report to the United States Congress* | *July* 1, 2019 *October* 25, 2019. Office of Inspector General, 15 Nov. 2019, media.defense.gov/2019/Nov/21/2002214786/-1/-1/1/Q4FY2019_LEADIG_OIR_REPORT_.PD <u>F</u>, p. 8. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- 20. Kube, Courtney. "'Defeated' ISIS has found safe haven in an ungoverned part of Iraq." NBC News, 4 Nov. 2019, www.nbcnews.com/news/mideast/defeated-isis-has-found-safe-haven-ungoverned-part-iraq-n1076081. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. US Department of Defense. Operation Inherent Resolve | Lead Inspector General Report to the United States Congress | January 1, 2020 March 31, 2020. Office of the Inspector General, 13 May 2020, media.defense.gov/2020/May/13/2002298979/-1/-1/1/LIG OIR Q2 MAR2020 GOLD 508 0513.PDF, p.4. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- 21. "G7: Donald Trump lashes out at America's key allies." *BBC News*, 11 June 2018. www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-44434558. Accessed 13 June 2018.
- **22.** US Department of Justice. "Statement of Christopher Wray, Director Federal Bureau of Investigation, Before the Committee on the Judiciary, United States House of Representatives." 5 Feb. 2020, docs.house.gov/meetings/JU/JU00/20200205/110434/HHRG-116-JU00-Wstate-WrayC-20200205-U1.pdf, p.3. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **23.** "ADL Report: Right-Wing Extremists Killed 38 People in 2019, Far Surpassing All Other Murderous Extremists." Press Release, *Anti-Defamation League*, 26 Feb. 2020, www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-report-right-wing-extremists-killed-38-people-in-2019-far-surpassing-all. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **24.** Shane III, Leo. "Signs of white supremacy, extremism up again in poll of active-duty troops." *Military Times*, 6 Feb. 2020, www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagon-congress/2020/02/06/signs-of-white-supremacy-extremism-up-again-in-poll-of-active-duty-troops/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. Owen, Tess. "The U.S. Military Has a Boogaloo Problem." *VICE*, 24 June 2020, www.vice.com/en_us/article/xg8g87/the-us-military-has-a-boogaloo-problem. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **25.** Shear, Michael D. and Maggie Haberman. "Trump defends initial remarks on Charlottesville, again blames 'both sides.'" *The New York Times*, 15 Aug. 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/15/us/politics/trump-press-conference-charlottesville.html. Accessed 22 June 2018.
- **26.** Rosand, Eric and Stevan Weine. "On CVE, the Trump administration could have been worse." Brookings Institution, 7 Apr. 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/07/on-cve-the-trump-administration-could-have-been-worse/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **27.** Timberg, Craig. "As Trump warns of leftist violence, a dangerous threat emerges from the right-wing boogaloo movement." *The Washington Post*, 17 June 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2020/06/17/trump-warns-leftist-violence-dangerous-threat-emerges-right-wing-boogaloo-movement/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.

- **28.** Woodruff Swan, Betsy and Natasha Bertrand. "'Domestic terrorist actors' could exploit Floyd protests, DHS memo warns." *Politico*, 1 June 2020, www.politico.com/news/2020/06/01/dhs-domestic-terrorists-protest-294342. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. Phillips, Brian J. "No, Trump probably can't list antifa as a 'terrorist group.' Here's what he's really doing." *The Washington Post*, 11 June 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/06/11/no-trump-probably-cant-list-antifa-terrorist-group-heres-what-hes-really-doing/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **29.** Jones, Seth G. "Who Are Antifya, and Are They a Threat?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, 4 June 2020, www.csis.org/analysis/who-are-antifa-and-are-they-threat. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. Sacco, Lisa N. Are Antifa Members Domestic Terrorists? Background on Antifa and Federal Classification of Their Actions. Congressional Research Service, 9 June 2020, fas.org/sgp/crs/terror/IF10839.pdf, p.2. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **30.** Kenney, Michael and Colin Clarke. "What Antifa Is, What It Isn't, and Why It Matters." *War on the Rocks*, 23 June 2020, <u>warontherocks.com/2020/06/what-antifa-is-what-it-isnt-and-why-it-matters/</u>. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **31.** United States Congress, Senate Judiciary Committee. "S. 894 Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act of 2019." Congress.gove116th Congress, www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/894?q=%7B. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **32.** Savage, Charlie, Adam Goldman, and Eric Schmitt. "U.S. Will Give Terrorist Label to White Supremacist Group for First Time." *The New York Times*, 6 Apr. 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/04/06/us/politics/terrorist-label-white-supremacy-Russian-Imperial-Movement.html. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **33.** Selim, George. "A Persistent and Evolving Threat: An Examination of the Financing of Domestic Terrorism and Extremism." Testimony before US House Committee on Financial Services, 15 Jan. 2020, <u>financialservices.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hhrg-116-ba10-wstate-selimg-20200115.pdf</u>. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **34.** Lopez, German. "America's weak gun laws enable shootings by terrorists and extremists." Vox, 11 Dec. 2019, www.vox.com/2019/12/11/21011462/jersey-city-pensacola-florida-shooting-gun-control-laws. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. Kasai, Nathan. "How to Embrace Commonsense Gun Safety Legislation." Third Way, 7 Jan. 2019, www.thirdway.org/memo/how-to-embrace-commonsense-gun-safety-legislation. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **35.** Keller, Jared. "Meet the 'Boogaloo boys,' the violent extremists attracting members of the US military." *Task & Purpose*, 24 June 202, <u>taskandpurpose.com/analysis/boogaloo-movement-explainer</u>. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020. Lamothe, Dan and Souad Mekhennet. "Soldiers' cases highlight reach of white supremacy in U.S. military." *The Washignton Post*, 25 June 2020, <u>www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/soldiers-cases-highlight-reach-of-white-extremism-into-us-military/2020/06/25/0203532e-b582-11ea-9b0f-c797548c1154_story.html</u>. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.

- **36.** Federal Bureau of Investigation. (*U*) White Supremacist Recruitment of Military Personnel since 9/11. FBI Counterterrorism Division, 7 July 2008, documents.law.yale.edu/sites/default/files/White%20Supremacist%20Recruitment%20of%2 0Military%20Personnel%20Since%209-11-ocr.pdf. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **37.** Shane III, Leo. "Signs of white supremacy, extremism up again in poll of active-duty troops." *Military Times*, 6 Feb. 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagon-congress/2020/02/06/signs-of-white-supremacy-extremism-up-again-in-poll-of-active-duty-troops/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **38.** United States Congress, Senate Armed Services Committee. "S.1790 National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020." 116 th Congress, <u>www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790</u>, sec. 593. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **39.** United States Congress, House of Representatives. "H. Rept. 116–333 National Defense Authorization Act for 2020." 116 th Congress, <u>www.congress.gov/congressional-report/116th-congress/house-report/333/1?overview=closed</u>, sec 530. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **40.** United States Congress, Senate Judiciary Committee. "S.894 Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act of 2019." 116 th Congress, www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/894/text?g=%7B. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **41.** Beirich, Heidi L. "Alarming Incidents of White Supremacy in the Military How to Stop It?" Testimony before the US House of Representatives Armed Services Committee, 11 Feb. 2020, www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/110495/witnesses/HHRG-116-AS02-Wstate-BeirichH-20200211.pdf. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **42.** Mullen, Adm. Mike and Gen. James Jones. "Why foreign aid is critical to U.S. national security." *Politico*, 12 June 2017, www.politico.com/agenda/story/2017/06/12/budget-foreign-aid-cuts-national-security-000456. Accessed 22 June 2018.
- **43.** United States Congress, Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation. "Mass Violence, Extremism, and Digital Responsibility." Hearing on 18 Sept. 2019, https://www.commerce.senate.gov/2019/9/mass-violence-extremism-and-digital-responsibility. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **44.** This paper will not cover the debate over Section 230 and liability for social media companies for user content. See: Siripurapu, Anshu. "Trump's Executive Order: What to Know About Section 230." Council on Foreign Relations, 4 June 2020, www.cfr.org/in-brief/trumps-executive-order-what-know-about-section-230. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **45.** Byman, Daniel L. "How to hunt a lone wolf: Countering terrorists who act on their own." The Brookings Institution, 14 Feb. 2017, wolf-countering-terrorists-who-act-on-their-own/. Accessed 22 June 2018.

- **46.** Mitchell, Ellen. "16 times Trump said ISIS was defeated, or soon would be." *The Hill*, 23 Mar. 2019, thehill.com/policy/defense/435402-16-times-trump-declared-or-predicted-thedemise-of-isis. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **47.** Byman, Daniel L. "What happens when ISIS goes underground?" The Brookings Institution, 18 Jan. 2018, www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2018/01/18/what-happens-when-isis-goes-underground/. Accessed 13 June 2018.
- **48.** Schmitt, Eric. "ISIS Prisoners Threaten U.S. Mission in Northeastern Syria." *The New York Times*, 25 May 2020, <u>www.nytimes.com/2020/05/25/world/middleeast/isis-prisoners-syria.html</u>. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **49.** Tankel, Stephen. "Has Trump Read His Own Counterterrorism Strategy?" Foreign Policy, 12 Oct. 2018, foreignpolicy.com/2018/10/12/has-trump-read-his-own-counterterrorism-strategy/. Accessed 28 Nov. 2018.
- **50.** Tankel, Stephen. "Doing More With Less: How to Optimize U.S. Counterterrorism." *War on the Rocks*, 22 May 2018, <u>warontherocks.com/2018/05/doing-more-with-less-how-to-optimize-u-s-counterterrorism/</u>. Accessed 12 June 2018.
- **51.** Byman, Daniel. "The Limits of Counterterrorism." *Lawfare*, 2 Aug. 2015, www.lawfareblog.com/limits-counterterrorism. Accessed 28 Nov. 2018.
- **52.** Beauchamp, Zack. "In the State of the Union, Trump took credit for defeating ISIS that he doesn't deserve." *Vox*, 30 Jan. 2018, www.vox.com/world/2018/1/30/16945312/state-of-the-union-2018-isis. Accessed 12 June 2018.
- **53.** Baker, Peter. "Trump Shakes Up World Stage in Break With U.S. Allies." *The New York Times*, 8 June 2018, www.nytimes.com/2018/06/08/us/politics/trump-russia-g7-readmitted-tariffs.html. Accessed 12 June 2018.
- **54.** Crawford, Neta C. United States Budgetary Costs and Obligations of Post-9/11 Wars through FY2020: \$6.4 Trillion. Watson Institute of International & Public Affairs, Brown University, 13 Nov. 2019, watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2019/US%20Budgetary%20Costs%20of %20Wars%20November%202019.pdf. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.
- **55.** Greenberg, Jon. "Federal pandemic money fell for years. Trump's budgets didn't help." *PolitiFact*, 30 Mar. 2020, www.politifact.com/article/2020/mar/30/federal-pandemic-money-fell-years-trumps-budgets-d/. Accessed 30 Aug. 2020.